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Response to the Inquiry into the provisions of the Public Health Amendment (Registered 

Nurses in Nursing Homes) Bill 2020 

 

My credentials relevant to this Inquiry:  

For almost 30 years I have been working and researching in Australia and in 6 European countries 

in areas related to care and rights of terminally people in hospitals, in the community and in nursing 

homes.  As part of that work I have interviewed or surveyed several thousand people, across all 

adult age groups, including terminally ill people and carers/family members of people who are ill or 

have dementia or who have died.  I designed the Advance Health Directive and Enduring Power of 

Attorney documents that were the prescribed or recommended forms in Queensland from 1998 until 

November 2020 and redesigned the Advance Directive document to meet NSW legislative 

provisions.  As there is no mandated Advance Care Directive in NSW, I was also able to develop an 

Advance Directive for use in residential care (nursing homes) and one specifically for LGBTI 

people.  My comments below are based on that work. 

 

Selected Inquiry Terms of Reference for response: 

 

(a) The need to have a registered nurse on duty at all times in nursing homes and other aged care 

facilities with residents who have a high level of residential care. 

 

I note that the term “nursing home” is used in this Inquiry, where the most-used terminology is 

now Residential Aged Care Facility.  However, nursing home is the appropriate term when the 

focus is on the needs of people approaching the end of life and whose care needs are high.  

 

Given that focus, a health emergency could occur at any hour of the day or night which requires 

the training, skills and authority of a registered nurse who can take immediate action.  Such 

action would include quickly assessing the situation, ensuring the comfort of the resident and 

providing emergency medication if required, making a decision about whether or not the 

resident should be transferred to hospital (see below), whether the situation means that the 

family should be notified and whether the resident has expressed a wish to have a minister of 

religion with them at the end of their life. The resident’s Advance Care Directive should also 

guide such decisions. 

 

As on-going care will be required for all other residents in the facility, these tasks should not be 

delegated to a less-qualified staff member  

 

(b) The impact registered nurses have on the safety and dignity of people in care. 

 

A high percentage of residents at the nursing home level, i.e. high care, have dementia and are 

often confused and afraid.  It is often difficult for them to be soothed without resorting to 

chemical restraint (fortunately physical restraint is now much less often used) and staff who 

lack adequate training in care of residents with dementia can exacerbate the problem and leave 

the resident in great distress.  (As you would be aware, from the Royal Commission, untrained 

staff can easily become frustrated in such a situation and strike out at the resident).  A 

registered nurse with good training in dementia care will have (or should have!) a range of 

options that they can use to settle a person in such a situation.   

 






